  SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

To:  
The Mayor


Deputy Mayor


All Members of Sandy Town Council

There will be a Meeting of Sandy Town Council on Monday 28th February 2011 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.

21st February 2011




      

S M Foster










Town Clerk
AGENDA
1.  Apologies 

2.  To receive statutory declarations of interests from members

(a)
Prejudicial Interests

(b)
Personal Interests 
3.  Oral questions from electors 

(Please would Members raise any questions initially with the office.)

4. Presentation by Mr James Gleave on the Local Transport Plan and its impact on Sandy

5.  Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council
(Any plans received for comment will be on display in the committee room from 7.15 pm onwards and members are requested to view these prior to this item)    (See list attached)

6.  Mayoral Communications    (See list attached)
7.  Minutes and Reports 

To approve/adopt the Minutes of:-

+ (a) Meetings of Town Council held on Monday 17th January 2011, Monday 24th January 2011 and Monday 7th February 2011.
+ (b) Meeting of Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 31st January 2011.
+*(c) Meeting of Staffing Committee held on Monday 
7th February 2011.
(d) Meeting of Finance & General Purposes Committee held on Monday 
21st February 2011.  (Not yet produced, recommendations attached).
+ = Previously circulated

* = Exempt or Confidential Information – Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985.

8.  Reports from Representatives

(a)  To receive a verbal report from any Central Bedfordshire Councillors present on any matter relevant to Sandy.

(b)  To receive any verbal reports from Council representatives on outside bodies.
9.  Clerk’s Report
To receive and consider the Clerk’s Report.  (Copy attached)
10. Code of recommended practice for local authorities on data transparency – consultation

To receive and consider the Clerk’s Report.  (Copy attached)
11.  Oral questions from Electors

On matters raised during this meeting.
12.  Press Release








*Exempt information – Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and Section (1 & 9) of the Local Government (Access to Information Act) 1985.  The Press and Public are given notice that they may be requested to retire during consideration of this item.

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	CENTRAL BEDS NOTIFIED
	CENTRAL BEDS DECISION

	17/02/11

13/11
	CB/11/00429/ FULL

Aragon Housing Association

Katherines House

Dunstable Street

Ampthill

MK45 2JP
	Full application for removal of existing conservatory and erection of enlarged sitting room at Quince Court, Engayne Avenue, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 1 Winchester Road, 42,44 Engayne Avenue, Sandy notified.


	
	Town Council

28/02/11
	

	17/02/11

14/11
	CB/10/00480/ FULL

Mr & Mrs Stratton

61 East Road

Sandy

SG19 1LH


	Full application for kitchen extension at 61 East Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 28 & 59 East Road, Sandy notified.

	
	Town Council

28/02/11
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6. Mayoral Communications

19.1.11

Attended a Swimming Group Meeting at Sandye Place



Middle School.
23.1.11

Attended the Chairman of Central Bedfordshire Council’s



Civic Service at Priory Church of St Peter, Dunstable.

24.1.11

Attended Central Bedfordshire’s Let’s talk Together at 



Biggleswade Fire Station.

25.1.11
Attended the Mayor of Dunstable’s Charity Burns Supper at Dunstable Downs Golf Club.

4.2.11
Attended a meeting with Rev Williams to discuss the


Civic Service.

6.2.11
Attended the Mayor of Stevenage’s Civic Service at The Church of the Transfiguration of Our Lord, Stevenage.

8.2.11
Interview with Three Counties Radio re: Tesco.

13.2.11
Attended the Mayor of Leighton-Linslade’s Civic Service at St Barnabas Parish Church, Leighton Buzzard.

15.2.11
Attended Central Bedfordshire Executive to make representation and present an e-petition re: Sandy Leisure Centre.

17.2.11
Attended the opening of Laburnum Road Lower Schools new dining room.


19.2.11
Attended the Mayor of Flitwick’s Afternoon Tea at The 

Rufus Centre, Flitwick.

22.2.11

Attended Cllr Anklesaria’s Charity Dinner in Dunstable.

24.2.11

Attended the Ladies Probus Lunch as guest speaker.

25.2.11

Attended the Mayor of Houghton Regis’ Quiz Evening



at the Dunstablians Rugby Club, Houghton Regis.

Deputy Mayor


5.2.11
Accompanied by Mr D Sutton attended the Mayor of 

Huntingdon’s “Last Night of the Proms” concert held at

Huntingdon Medway Centre.
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7.  Minutes and Reports 

*(c) Meeting of Staffing Committee held on Monday 7th February 2011.
7. Appointment of Town Clerk
(S24/10)


Resolved to recommend: That Mrs Delia Shephard is appointed as Town Clerk and Responsible Financial Officer to Sandy Town Council commencing 1st April 2011. (See also confidential minutes).

*Resolved:  That under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and by virtue of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted Section (1) of the Exempt Information, Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985, it may contain “Information relating to a particular employee, former employee or applicant to become an employee, or a particular office holder, former office holder or applicant to become an office holder under the authority”, the press and public be requested to retire from the meeting.  

(d) Meeting of Finance & General Purposes Committee held on Monday 
21st February 2011.
8. Risk Assessment  (F95/10)

Resolved: (a) That the Sunderland Road play equipment is protected by CCTV surveillance is added.

Resolved to Recommend: That with the above amendment the 2010/2011 Risk Assessment is approved.

9. Correspondence with Sandy Town Bowls Club  (F96/10)

Resolved to recommend: (a) That the Clerk be requested to write to the Bowling Club confirming that the fence will be treated by the DSO staff and the cost of the treatment taken from the 2011/2012 consumables budget and that the grass cutting waste will be removed from the green each week by the DSO staff.

(b) That it should also be stated that these concessions do not constitute a variation of the lease and that the Club may be asked to comply with the terms of the lease at any point in the future.

10. Internal Audit Review 

(F97/10)

Resolved to recommend: That the Internal Audit Review conducted by the Town Clerk, Cllr Osborne and Cllr Pettitt is approved.
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9.  Town Clerk’s Report

9.1  Accounts 01.04.10 to 31.01.11 
To receive and approve lists of Receipts and Payments for January 2011.
(Copies will be on display prior to the meeting)
9.2. Publication of individual expenditure items over £500
In June 2010 the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government wrote to Local Authorities (although not parishes) expressing his expectation that they publish items of spend over £500 as well as invitations to tender and final contracts on projects over £500 from January 2011.  It has now become clear that Parish and Town Councils were included in that expectation (see item 10) and as a result below is a list of the items of spend over £500 for the month of January 2011.
	Cost centre
	Description
	Date paid
	Net total
	Payee

	Admin
	Insurance
	4.1.11
	1216.40
	Aviva

	TIC
	Excursion tickets
	10.1.11
	2122.68
	Saffords Coaches

	Footway lighting
	Energy charge
	10.1.11
	2201.86
	Eon

	Grass cutting
	Grass cutting
	10.1.11
	3749.02
	CBC

	Staff
	Gross salaries
	15.1.11
	19515.80
	Bedford Borough Council

	Xmas lights
	Xmas lights
	17.1.11
	5260
	Sandy CoT

	TIC
	Train tickets
	17.1.11
	546
	FCC

	Miscellaneous
	CCTV repair
	17.1.11
	2570
	Quadrant Security

	Admin
	Website maintenance
	17.1.11
	750
	Verto

	Footway lighting
	Energy charge
	31.1.11
	1100.93
	Eon

	Admin
	Gas
	31.1.11
	503.91
	British Gas


(Members are requested to note this item)
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9.  Town Clerk’s Report (cont)


9.3 Sandye Place School
A response (Copy attached) has been received from Alistair Burt MP concerning Trust Schools.  Members may recall that they asked him to query continuing community use of Trust Schools.

(Information only)
9.4  Local elections 2011
Nomination papers have been received from Central Bedfordshire Council and are available for collection from the Town Council offices. This Members’ terms of office will cease four days after the election. The Mayor will remain until after the election of a new Mayor at the Annual Meeting to be held on 16th May 2011.
9.4 Charge for Payroll Services

The Town Council’s payroll is administered by Bedford Borough Council, who deal with all pension, tax and national insurance issues.  In 2010/2011 the charge for this was £550.  A letter has been received stating that after a review the charge was to increase to £750 from 1st April 2011. This is because the service is now banded by number of staff and the Town Council falls into the 11 – 20 staff category.  

Although an increase was allowed for in the present budget it was not for the 36% proposed by Bedford Borough Council.  In fact the sum requested is not unreasonable for the amount of work undertaken but there had been no warning of a possible increase which would have allowed a greater figure to be built into the 2011/2012 budget.

The Clerk wrote to Bedford Borough Council explaining this and asking that they look at the decision again and consider staggering the increase over two years.  As a result the Council have responded to say that they are prepared to do this and the increase in 2011 will be £100 with a further £100 in 2012.  This still means that there is a shortfall in the budget and Members are asked to authorise the payment of an additional £75 in 2011/2012 from the Contingency amount.

(Members are asked to authorise the amount requested)
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9.  Town Clerk’s Report (cont)

9.5 Planning Workshops

Central Bedfordshire Council have organised three planning workshops for Council Members in March. They aim to help members better understand the fundamentals of the planning system.  They will also look at how the system is likely to change in the future.

Although a formal invitation to the workshops has not yet been received should Members want to keep the dates free they are: 15th, 22nd and 24th March 2011.

(Members who are interested in attending a Workshop are requested to give their names to the office staff who will contact them when the invitation is received)
9.6 St Neots Road traffic calming measures

A number of complaints have been received about the alterations to the road at the main roundabout in the town.  The reduction of the carriageway width is perceived to be likely to cause problems with traffic flow, especially in the mornings.

(Members are requested to decide if they would like to take any action in this matter).

9.7 Street lighting replacement
Two street lights have been identified as needing replacement, one in Orchard Road and the other in London Road.  Both have irreparable damage to the columns.  The cost for replacement of these, including energy saving lamps is £1400 each.

In addition the Town Council recently replaced a lamp in Belam Way adjacent to a footpath leading to St Neots Road.  A resident has written to ask if another lamp could be added to the column so that light is cast down the footpath.  This is possible at a cost of £595. 
(Members are requested to authorise replacement of the two damaged columns and decide whether or not they wish to provide an additional lamp on the column in Belam Way).
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9.  Town Clerk’s Report (cont)

9.8 Town Mayor’s Award

The Town Mayor now makes 2 awards each year at a presentation at the Annual Town Meeting.  Last year, out of necessity, one recipient got a trophy and one got a certificate plus some cash from the Mayor. The Mayor has suggested that in future both recipients should be treated equally. 
 

The recipient could continue to receive a small silver plated item, or the Council might like to consider having a permanent trophy in each category, returnable at the following AGM, plus a personalised certificate and perhaps a small sum of money at the Mayor's discretion, which could be paid out of the Mayor's allowance.
An annual presentation shield would cost between £60 - £100 plus engraving of a name each year.  Trays similar to the ones presented previously cost around £16, plus engraving. An alternative to the tray could be a glass plaque costing around £8 plus engraving.
(Members are requested to decide which option they wish to pursue).
(9.9) Bedford Road Pavilion
To receive a report on the meeting between Council Members and representatives of Sandy Football Club.
10. Code of recommended practice for local authorities on data transparency – consultation

The Government is proposing to introduce a statutory Code of Recommended Practice on Data Transparency for Local Authorities.  The aim of the Code is to ensure local authorities make certain information, particularly concerning expenditure, available and accessible to the public.  It is intended that the Code will apply to parish councils.
The consultation (copy attached) confirms that the proposed Code is intended to provide a statutory basis to the Government’s agenda for transparency by local authorities, which complements publication and disclosure requirements under the Freedom of Information Act 2000 and the Environmental Information Regulations 2004 (SI 2004/3391). It is for local authorities to determine the detailed implementation arrangements. 

Paragraphs 2 and 3 of the consultation paper states: ‘if democratic accountability is to increase, local residents do need to be able to hold their 
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10. Code of recommended practice for local authorities on data transparency – consultation (cont )
local authorities to account.  This includes matters such as council tax spending and also decisions made on local people’s behalf.  Transparency through the availability of re-usable data and open information should trigger greater willingness from local authorities for the public to see how their money is being spent.  It also shines a spotlight on waste, inefficiency, establishes greater accountability, opens up new markets and improves access for small and local businesses and the voluntary sector. Transparency is the foundation of this accountability. If people are to play a bigger role in society, they need to have the tools and information to enable them to do so.’
Paragraph 9 of draft code requires local authorities to publish certain information. This data includes:

· Expenditure over £500, (including costs, supplier and transaction information). Any sole-trader or body acting in a business capacity in receipt of payments of at least £500 of public money should expect such payments to be transparent. 

· Grants and payments under contract to the voluntary community and social enterprise sector should be clearly itemised and listed. 

· Senior salaries, names (with the option for individuals to refuse to consent for their name to be published) job descriptions, responsibilities, budgets and numbers of staff. “Senior salaries” is defined as being all salaries which are above £58,200 (irrespective of post), which is the Senior Civil Service minimum pay band. 

· An organisational chart of the staff structure of the local authority.

· Councillor allowances and expenses.

· Copies of contracts and tenders to businesses and to the voluntary community and social enterprise sector. 

· Policies, performance, audits and key indicators on the authorities’ fiscal and financial position. 

· Data about democratic running of the local authority including the constitution, election results, committee minutes, decision-making processes and records of decisions. 
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10. Code of recommended practice for local authorities on data transparency – consultation (cont)

Paragraph 8 of the draft code states: ’There are growing expectations that new technologies and data should support transparency and accountability. Local authorities should not seek to pre-determine the value of their data and the level of public demand; rather they should understand what data they hold, what their communities want and then release it in a way that allows the public, developers or the media to present it in new ways that makes its meaning more apparent. It is this process that will create demand for data.’ 

Paragraphs 10 – 19 of the draft code prescribe how local authorities should publish (and correct) the information covered by the code. As publication of information is expected to be online, this may present some difficulties for parish councils and parish meetings.

To ensure that it is approaching its transparency agenda in the right way, the Government is seeking views from all those who would be affected by the draft code. Particular attention should be given to paragraph 7 of the consultation paper.

The consultation closes on 14 March, 2011. 
This proposal goes much further than the Freedom of Information Act in that instead of waiting to be asked for information Local Authorities are going to be expected to provide it.  The Clerk has asked the Council’s website managers how this might best be accomplished.

NB As the publication of expenditure over £500 is not yet statutory it will be published through the agenda and minutes until the separate facility can be set up.

(Members are requested to decide if they would like to respond to the consultation document and if so, in what manner).

NOT FOR PUBLICATION

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Staffing Committee meeting 7.2.2011
8. Confidential Staff Matters
(S25/10)

Groundstaff

Resolved to Recommend: That Town Council approves the appointment of Mr Paul Newbury on an initial salary of £14,733, rising to £15,039 on successful completion of his tractor training.

Town Clerk 

Resolved to recommend: (a) That Town Council approves the appointment of Mrs Delia Shephard on a salary of £36,313 and that from 14th March 2011 until 31st March 2011 she works in tandem with the present Town Clerk before taking over as Town Clerk on 1st April 2011.

(b) That Mrs Shephard be allowed to take 13 public service days to perform her duties as a magistrate.

EXEMPT INFORMATION

PUBLIC BODIES (ADMISSION TO MEETINGS) ACT 1960 LOCAL GOVERNMENT (ACCESS TO INFORMATION) ACT 1985 SECTION 1
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